Minutes of Hart Parish Council Monthly Meeting 
held at 6.45pm on Monday 9th September 2024 in Hart Village Hall
   
        
Present: Councillors John Littlefair, Joanne Quarmby, John Wilson, Keith Brown, Tom Britcliffe

In Attendance: Fiona Ford - Clerk, Ward Councillor Rob Darby and 2 members of the public

1. Public Forum
A discussion took place regarding asb (drug use, dropping litter and people riding quad bikes with balaclavas).  Clerk to write to Hartlepool District Commander, Martin Hopps and ask for attendance at a future meeting to discuss how the ongoing issues can be tackled.

A discussion then took place around the Welly Hill development which was approved.  It was noted the EV charging points are still in for planning.  Councillor John Littlefair declared an interest in both items


1. Apologies
Apologies were submitted and accepted from Councillors Stuart Brookes, Aaron Roy and Keith Park.  


1. Declarations of Interest
Councillor Littlefair declared an interest in Item 6c.


1. Police Report
There was no police report.  Clerk to contact Karen Mason, from Committees re police representation.


1. Minutes of the Meeting held on 10th June 2024
The minutes from the previous meeting were accepted with the following amendment:

Attendance – Should have included Tom Britcliffe.


1. Matters Arising
a) South View Car Parking – Councillor Rob Darby advised he is liaising with Peter Frost
b) CCTV on Worset Lane – Installation slightly delayed but should be installed by end of September
c) Kings Portrait – A discussion took place regarding loaning the Portrait to L Mirage (John Gettings); he already has the queens portrait and will enable the two to be on display together.


1. Forsa Energy Site Visit – John Littlefair advised the site visit took place, Councillors Brookes and Parks will provide a technical update at the next meeting.
 

1. Car Park Gate – Submission of Planning application and installation of the gate
Letters were hand delivered on 30th July 2024 t0 13 properties and 11 responses were received.  9 are in support of a gate and 2 are against it.  Residents were also asked if they would be willing to be part of a rota, 2 said yes, 2 said no and 3 said maybe.

The following comments were also made:

Comments in support
1. The correct decision for the residents of Magdalene Drive.

2. Thank you for taking the time to address the anti-social behaviour in the area.  We are aware of the relatively new rule where cats cannot be parked overnight to try and stop anti-social behaviour.  Would like to know if the car park could still be used for family to use, concerns that the road outside the house is narrow, so not ideal for parking on.

3. Great idea.

4. Fully support the introduction of the gates to restrict out of hours access and curb anti-social behaviour.  The amount of traffic and general comings and goings associated with the school has completely eroded the peace and tranquillity associated with village life.  The whole village will benefit from a gate installation as the village will be quieter. 

As the school benefits from the car park, maybe they could contribute financially and operationally.  Whatever the outcome, someone/organisation needs to be responsible for securing and locking the gate every day.  Closing times must be clearly displayed as evening walkers use the car park.  Consultation will also need to be undertaken with the Reverend regarding the occasional evening service when the closing time may need to be extended.

There also could be issues with asking people to leave the area to lock the car park, and a contingency plan needs to be put into place to address any such issues.  However, once the gate is installed hopefully word of mouth will deter unwanted visitors.

5. Fully support the introduction of controlled access to the car park.  At night time, all too often the car park attracts un-wanted and noisy users.  Closing it off and denying access is a welcome and long overdue security measure.

The cul-de-sac is already extremely busy and parked cars creates a bottle neck.  The introduction of the access control to the car park should avoid creative any additional restrictive vehicle movements which may discourage those parents always favouring the car park to think again.

Would like to know how the open and closed gates be secured.  Concerns relying on volunteers and that to lock/open the gates 365 days a year is a huge undertaking.  What is the available budget and has the Police Crime Prevention Officer been consulted?  Is there a possibility of funding from a security initiative pot?  Is it possible to attract match funding from additional sources eg the National Lottery?

Have the pros and cons of alternative methods/costing/logistics been considered?  For example, an automated programmed barrier been considered?  Although appreciate this could prove financially more demanding.  Finally has there been any consultation with neighbouring councils who may have experienced and resolved similar issues?

6. Hope it may be possible to have an automatic timed open/close on the gates.

Comments Against
1. Having lived in close proximity to the car park for many years, we have not been overwhelmed by ‘out of hours access or anti-social behaviour’ The gates would add to the already eye sore created by the various signs relating to the school.  Any concerns would relate to the shift in car parking at night on the drive itself should these gates be built.

2. No explanation for the timing of ‘out of hours’ – there is a need to use the car park for visitors which may well be ‘out of hours’ due to the lack of alternative parking.  Front Street is very busy and dangerous to park, the Chare is a public footpath so cannot be blocked.

No reliable plan for managing the opening/closing.  Residents who volunteer are not reliable in the long term.  What about their age or if they move house?

The gates will interfere with emergency vehicles who may need to use car park to access Church and houses between Churchyard and Front Street.  Any delay could be crucial, it’s not acceptable to wait until a problem arises before realising this is a valid problem.

There is no reliable evidence to show anti-social behaviour is an ongoing problem – just hearsay.  Even if it does occur regularly, the gates are not a solution as it will just move the problem to a less manageable part of the village.  On a day to day basis this will cause more problems for residents, Church goers and visitors to the area, than it will solve.

Having to remind volunteers and possibly disturb them for access to/from the car park will cause an unnecessary irritation between neighbours/residents.

It was therefore re-confirmed that the installation of a gate would be undertaken.


1. Chairman’s Report
The Village Hall Open Day had been very successful – Clerk to send a letter thanking them for organising the event.

Front Street has been sprayed for weeds

The potential removal of Bus Service No 58 (further details in Item 13), Clerk to add the details to Hart Hub and ask people to get in touch with DCC direct.


1. Ward Councillor’s Report
Whilst the camera is slightly delayed it will be installed by the end of the month.  A discussion took then took place regarding the potential of removing Bus Service No 58 and correspondence back and forth.


1. Maintenance Committee Report
The following items were discussed:

· Verges up to Burns close and on Fens Road need to be cut back.  
· Milbank Close – Village Green Path needs repairing
· Magdalene Drive – footpath in poor repair
· Councillor Darby to report to HBC.

It was noted an additional key for the School Field had been requested.







1. Financial Report
A budget sheet for April to September was circulated and it was noted the budget for the car park would need to be increased.  The following cheques were signed:

100915	Clerk wages (July 2024)	£231.20
100916	HMRC (PAYE July 2024)	£57.80
100917	Clerk wages (August 2024)	£231.20
100918	HMRC (PAYE August 2024)	£57.80

100919	Affordable Landscapes (grass cutting July)	£952.80
100920	Affordable Landscapes (grass cutting August)	£952.80

	Total	      £2,483.60	

1. Correspondence 
· HBC have advised Durham County Council are looking to re-route the No 58 bus and omit Hart Village from the route.  Clerk has replied stating the Parish Council do not support the proposal.  The Ward Councillors and HBC have also raised their concerns.


1. Planning Applications
There were no planning applications to consider.


1. Matters of Concern to Councillors
Path behind Millview and Clevecoat – overgrown and needs cutting back
Hedge up to nine acres – Needs to be trimmed back as the footpath is inaccessible – Clerk to contact Estates team


1. Date of next Meeting of the Parish Council
[bookmark: _Hlk164278055]The next meetings will be held as follows:
Monday 21st October at 6.45 pm (third week in October)












Meeting closed at 7:55 pm					Signature ________________________________
